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AUDIT HIGHLIGHTS 

 
 

The Library Operations 
Management audit was included in 
the FY 2023/24 audit plan approved 
by City Council. The audit objective 
was to review the effectiveness of 
Library operations, including 
evaluating the potential impact of 
policy changes as a result of the 
evolving library environment. 
 
 
 
 

The Scottsdale Public Library 
operates four branch libraries 
throughout the City providing over 
half a million people each year with 
free access to books, digital 
materials, library programs, 
computers, internet access, 
educational courses, and work and 
study spaces. The library has about 
96 authorized full-time equivalent 
positions and a budget of 
approximately $8.6 million. 
Organizationally, the Library is 
located in the City’s Community 
Service Division. 
 
Recent policy changes include the 
elimination of late fines for overdue 
materials, autorenewals where 
materials can be renewed up to six 
times, required annual renewal of 
library cards, and the 2020 transfer 
of the Palomino branch library, 
located at Desert Mountain High 
School, to the Scottsdale Unified 
School District. 

WHY WE DID THIS AUDIT 

BACKGROUND 
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WHAT WE FOUND 
An increase in hold fulfillment times and returns of lost items are 
potentially associated to patrons keeping materials longer in the absence 
of late fees. However, performance metrics to evaluate the results of 
Fine Free program and other initiatives had not been established and 
data for assessing the programs is limited.  

• Hold requests taking more than 90 days to fulfill have doubled 
between FY 2018/19 and FY 2022/23, and auto-waived charges for 
items returned after being marked “lost” have more than doubled.  

• Auto-renewals may be contributing to longer checkouts, but data on 
duration of checkouts and other metrics is impacted by routine 
deletions of inactive item and patron records. 

Strategies to increase visitors and library use could also improve the 
Library’s revenues and operating budget, and stronger asset 
management controls are needed to protect library assets. 

• Library revenues decreased by about 30% between FY 2018/19 and FY 
2022/23. Increasing library visits could improve certain revenues such 
as library shop and facility rental fees.   

• Controls over removal and disposition of library materials are needed, 
as well as periodic inventory verifications. 

Further developing its staffing model to include staffing basic 
operational needs could allow the Library to better evaluate its service 
efficiency, including its ability to resume its pre-pandemic operating 
hours.  

Staffing analysis to determine optimal staffing needs, including 
identifying its key functions and the time spent performing them, has 
not been conducted. Authorized staffing hours are similar to pre-
pandemic levels, but branches are open fewer hours.  

WHAT WE RECOMMEND 
We recommend the Library: 

• Identify key metrics for evaluating program outcomes and work with 
Library system provider to identify reliable reporting of performance 
data. Further evaluate the impact of autorenewals. 

• Evaluate strategies to increase branch use, improve accountability for 
removed items, and perform periodic inventories. 

• Further develop its staffing model and evaluate optimal branch 
operating hours. 

MANAGEMENT RESPONSE 
Library management agreed with the recommendations and provided an 
action plan for addressing them. 
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